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In memory of the 
Virginia Tech Tragedy 

Monday April 16,2007 

The Pride and the CSUSM community mourn the victims and 
express deep sympathy for all those affected. See page 11 for a 

letter from President Haynes. 

CFA to vote on contract 
BY KELLY CORRIGAN 
Pride Staff Writer 

The journey to a fair contract looks to be 
coming to a close for the California Faculty 
Association. On May 1, 2 and 3, the CFA 
will vote on the contract that has been pre-
sented to them by the Chancellor's Office. 

The new contract will give those professors 
that belong to the CFA, a 20.7% increase in 
pay until July 2010. The result of the vote 
will determine whether the CFA, statewide, 
accepts or rejects the new contract. The 
Board of Trustees must also ratify the pro-

See CFA, page 2 

Students promote 
DREAM act awareness 
BY KIM ANDERSON 
Pride Staff Writer 

On Tuesday, April 10, in the mezza-
nine area between Academic Hall and 
Craven Hall, a rally to promote aware-
ness on the state and federal DREAM 
act was held. This event, brought to 
campus by ASI, Espiritu de Nuestro 
Futuro, and catered by the Progressive 
Activists Network, was intended to 
promote awareness and rally support 
for both the state (SB160) and federal 
(S. 774 & HR 1275) DREAM acts. 

If passed, the DREAM act (Devel-
opment, Relief, and Education for 
Alien Minors) will make it possible 
for undocumented immigrants to 

receive state and federal aid to fund 
their education. The DREAM act will 
also open the doors to make American 
citizenship a reality. 

The California DREAM act was 
initiated by State Senator Gilbert 
Cedillo. It was vetoed by Governor 
Schwarzenegger last year. 

At the DREAM rally, Mr. Marvin 
Pineda, staff member for Senator 
Cedillo, spoke on the importance of 
getting the state act passed, "When 
California sneezes, the entire nation 
shakes," he said. According to Cedillo, 
passing the DREAM act in California 
is an important step to getting the fed-

See DREAM, page 2 

President Haynes to receive TWIN award 
YWCA's 28th annual award luncheon 
BY KELLY CORRIGAN 
Pride Staff Writer 

President Karen S. Haynes will 
receive an award on May 11 at the San 
Diego Convention Center. Dr. Haynes 
will be awarded with the YWCA Trib-
ute to Women and Industry award, or 
TWIN at the YWCA's 28th annual 
luncheon. This award is rewarded to 
women executives across the United 
States and recognizes women leaders 
for their positive contributions to their 

community or organization. 
Emily Cutrer, provost and Vice 

President for Academic Affairs said, 
"Karen has used her leadership to 
spearhead beneficial new programs 
and oversee our rapid growth to 
over 9,000 students. Further, she has 
actively engaged the university and its 
students with the community through 
partnerships with school districts, 
businesses, native tribes and resi-

See DR. HAYNES, page 2 

The Fit-Bucks Challenge 
Students compete in healthy competition 
BY RICHARD ESPERTI 
Pride Staff Writer 

It is wellness month, and CSUSM's 
Clarke Field House and ASI are 
upping the ante by administering a 
heavy dose of motivation. There are 
people who workout and people who 
want to workout, but never seem to 
make it to the gym. With this notion 
in mind the Clarke Field House has 
raised a challenge to the students, 
staff and faculty of CSUSM, the "Fit-
Bucks Challenge". The second annual 
fit-bucks challenge provides partici-
pants with the opportunity to get in 
shape and win prizes for rising to the 

challenge this month. 
2007 also marks the fourth annual 

April wellness month at CSUSM. The 
month-long yearly program is now 
in its fourth year and has become 
increasingly larger every year says 
Lisa Dickinson, one of the facilitators 
of wellness month at the Clarke Field 
House. According to Dickinson, there 
are somewhere between 300 and 500 
participants in the fit-bucks challenge. 

The overall purpose of wellness 
month dX CSUSM is designed to pro-
mote the eight dimensions of wellness 
says Dickinson. The eight dimensions 

See FIT-BUCKS, page 3 
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From CFA, page 1 

posal as well. Once the Board of 
Trustees ratifies the contract, it 
will be final. 

On April 3, the Chancellor's 
Office presented a contract to the 
CFA, halting what would be the 
first strike ever in the history of the 
California State University system. 
When Dr. Janet Powell, President 
of the San Marcos chapter of the 
CFA, learned that the CFA was not 
going on strike, she said it was like 
a "sigh of relief." When speaking 
of the strike, "No one," Dr. Powell 
said, wanted to do this." 

According to Dr. Powell, when 

94% of the CFA voted to go on 
strike, the result brought the 
Chancellor's Office to the imme-
diate realization that the faculty 
were indeed willing to go on 
strike for fair pay. The vote, Dr. 
Powell believes, acted as a cata-
lyst in the collective bargaining 
process. "They waited to the last 
minute," Dr. Powell said, "but 
that vote was huge." 

Dr. Powell also expressed her 
thanks toward "the faculty and 
students who supported us in one 
way or another. No matter what 
level of involvement, we appreci-
ated the support." 

Now it seems that even though 

the CFA's struggle may be over, 
another struggle has just begun. 
Thousands of students across the 
CSU will be taking part in stu-
dent rallies against the tuition 
raise students must pay in the 
fall. "CSU students have already 
been hit with 76% increases in 
student fees since 2002, and this 
additional hike would bring that 
to 94%. We urge CSU manage-
ment to fight for the students 
by calling on the Legislature to 
include those additional funds in 
the budget for next year- so that 
a fee hike will not be necessary," 
said CFA President John Travis. 

Dr. Powell said, "We're still 

very angry that the tuition has 
gone up. It did need to go up, but 
not the way it did." According to 
Dr. Powell, she and other faculty 
are willing to support students, 
should they decide to hold ral-
lies on campus. "All along we've 
said we support the students," Dr. 
Powell said, "and we still are." 

According to Dr. Powell, 
CSUSM's commuter culture may 
be partly to blame for the lack 
of organization when it comes 
to rallies, especially compared 
to other state universities. Dr. 
Powell added, "Support from us 
is there, students are going to 
have to show an interest." 

From DR. HAYNES, page 1 

dents that are setting the standard in the CSU 
system " 

In the three and a half years since Dr. Haynes 
has been president at CSUSM, the campus 
has witnessed the university's expansion with 
new facilities and programs including: Mark-
stein Hall, which is now home to the College 
of Business Administration, the new nursing 
program, both women's and men's soccer pro-
grams, baseball and softball, and what is cur-
rently underway, the Center for Children and 
Families. 

Dr. Haynes currently serves on the Board of 
Directors of the San Diego North Economic 
Development Corporation. She also serves in 
leadership roles with the American Associa-
tion of State Colleges and Universities and the 
American Council of Education. Statewide, 
Dr. Haynes represents the region in higher 
educational issues of extended education and 
accountability through the CSU Task Force on 
Accountability and the CSU Commission on 
Higher Education. 

Dr. Haynes said, "I am proud to be recog-
nized with so many other women leaders who 
are making a difference. This is an exciting time 
for Cal State as we continue to lead initiatives 
and partnerships to meet community needs." 

! 

On Tues. Aprii 10 at 2 p.m., Campus 
Police received a call regarding a 

Ion the floor of University 
room ¡¡¡I Campus Police 
^emergency service report, g 

mmÉà$M 

On Wed. April XU two Campus 
Police officers responded to a call 
from the UVA and investigated three 
^students who possessed alcohol 

( | non-studenfe were under 
mh Campus 

:ed them, to leave the UVA* 

From DREAM, page 1 

eral act passed. 
Other speakers included Felipe Robin-

son-Zanartu, Vice President of External 
Affairs of ASI, and Izzy Mariceli, presi-
dent of Espiritu de Nuestro Futuro (Spirit 
of Our Future). 

Professor of Sociology, Marisol Clark-
Ibanez, also spoke. She provided hand-
outs of statistics concerning the education 
of undocumented and Latino students. 
According to her statistics, 48 percent of 
Latinos drop out of high school. Out of the 
52 percent that do graduate, only 34-40 per-
cent go on to some kind of college; 66 per-
cent go to community college, and only 5-7 
percent of these will transfer to a four-year 
university. She urged those listening to take 
action by writing their lawmakers and edu-
cating themselves on the DREAM act. 

There were several student speakers who 
related their experiences and the expe-

Photo courtesy of Abraham Anaya 

Marvin Pineda, staff member of Senator 
Gilbert Cedillo, addresses students about 
SB 160. 

riences of those whom they knew were 
undocumented students trying to get an 
education in California. 

Governor Arnold Schwarzenegger 
vetoed the bill in September 2006. He 
wrote, "I applaud all young people who 
work hard, graduate high school and attend 
college." 

Current law allows undocumented stu-
dents who have attended a California high 
school for three years and those who have 
graduated from a California high school to 
attend a state college and get a reduced 'in 
state tuition rate.' Those students, however, 
are not eligible for public financial aid dol-
lars. California has over 100,000 students 
here legally who apply annually for finan-
cial aid to attend college, and our state has 
limited funds available for this important 
purpose. 

"While I do not believe that undocu-
mented children should be penalized 
for the acts of their parents," Governor 
Schwarzenegger wrote, "this bill would 
penalize students here legally by reducing 
the financial aid they rely on to allow them 
to go to college and pursue their dreams. 
For this reason, I am unable to sign this 
bill." 

Gricelda Alva, a student who spoke at 
the rally, said "I was amazed at the turnout 
for our event. I also felt the great support 
from our faculty, staff and administrators 
who took a moment to learn more about the 
plight of undocumented students, because 
their struggles are something unheard of to 
the general student population at CSUSM. 
I am grateful for the wonderful work of 
Espiritu de Nuestro Futuro and its collab-
oration with ASI, and great support from 
Progressive Activist Network who helped 
make this event possible." 

The rally provided free subway sand-
wiches, chips and soda for those who 
showed up. 

The event gathered 145 student signa-
tures in support for the passing of SB160. 
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Student Bonus Cash . | § ^ K K B B ^ ^ m 
EXCLUSIVE OFFER B H H H R B 

From Ford Additional savings just for college and 
trade school students, recent pads 
and grad students. \ \ 

Go ahead, give yourself an eariy graduation present You've worked hard for i t Receive $500 in additio 
savings just for college and trade school students, recent grads and graistujleirts on all FordjtWes: 

¿That's on top of all current incentives! Your future is already looking bifght ^ ^ M s i ^ i 

Learn more about the Student Bonus Cash Offer at www.fordcollegehq.com 

See Web site for Official Pregraœ Rules. 

! BOLDMOVES 
San Diego County Ford Dealers 

In memoriam 

Kurt Vonnegut throughout his career as write and artist gifted Ms readers with a wealth ofwit, wisdom, 
and sparkling satire, all delivered with characteristically cheeky aplomb and Minting ^tMert: 

"Beware of the man who works hard to leam something, learns it, and finds himself no wiser than before,.. 
He is Ml of murderous resentment of people who are ignorant withouthaving come by their ignorance 

• the hard way.*' ' y r V ' - « 

'Here is a lesson in creative writing. First rule: Do not use semicolons. They are transvestite hermaphrodites 
representing absolutely nothing. All they do is show you've been to college 

We are what we pretend to be, so we must be careful what we pretend to be. 

ï fyou would be unloved and forgotten, be reasonable. 

From FIT-BUCKS, page 1 

of wellness are emotional, 
spiritual, intellectual, physical, 
social, occupational, cultural 
and environmental. In con-
junction with the eight dimen-
sions of wellness, each activ-
ity offered at the Clarke Field 
House has a different value. 

Throughout the month of 
April students and faculty can 
attend free classes at the Clarke 
Field House, which include: 
cardio kickboxing, boot camp, 
stretch n' relax, boa burn, and 
body sculpt, just to name a 
few of the classes. For every 
class attended participants 
receive fit-bucks, which will 
be redeemable during the last 
day of the challenge. However, 
class attendance is not the only 
way for people to get involved 
with the program. 

Every time a participant 
arrives at the Clarke Field 
House to work out, he or she is 
encouraged to sign in and for 
every hour the person spends 
working out he or she receives 
one fit-buck. There are also 
other events sponsored by ASI 
that students, staff and faculty 
can and are encouraged to par-
ticipate in, such as the Ameri-
can Red Cross Blood Drive on 
April 24th. However, working 
out is not the only aspect of the 
fit-bucks challenge. 

There are also several social 
events and seminars that par-
ticipants can attend, which also 
pay fit-bucks. On April 24th the 

Clarke Field House will host its 
annual Road to Wellness Fair, 
which will bring a wide vari-
ety of vendors and community 
partners together giving par-
ticipants the opportunity to 
learn about the assortment of 
services available in their area. 
"The Road to Wellness Fair is 
an opportunity for students to 
take the road to understanding 
the broader sense of wellness," 
said Dickinson. 

"It's a good way to get 
people thinking about going to 
the gym, to actually go to the 
gym," stated John Drake about 
the fit-bucks challenge. Drake 
says he works out regularly 
at the Clarke Field House and 
finds the fit-bucks challenge to 
be a great form of motivation 
for those people who continue 
to put off going to the gym. 

The month-long challenge 
concludes on April 26th with 
ASI's fit-bucks award drawing, 
where students can win prizes, 
gift certificates and more. 

Dickinson said, "I think 
investing in your health is a 
key component to not only 
your development as a student 
but as a person. I hope every-
one will prioritize their per-
sonal health and wellness and 
participate in several of the 
events that are still scheduled 
for the remainder of April." 

For more information, visit 
the website at www.csusm. 
edu/cfhusu, call-760/750-
7400, or stop by the front desk 
at The Clarke. 

Grad Fest items and information 
Necessities available for graduating seniors 
BY KELLY CORRIGAN 
Pride Staff Writer 

Grad Fest is about to hit 
CSUSM. On Tues. April 17, Wed. 
April 18 and Thurs. April 19, Jos-
tens will be in the Grand Salon 
of Clarke Field House to provide 
graduation packages to graduat-
ing seniors. 

Students will be able to choose 
from a variety of items includ-
ing: personalized graduation 
announcements, custom seal note 
cards, diploma frames, custom-
ized return address labels, rings 

and caps and gowns. 
Students will be able to buy cer-

tain available items in three sepa-
rate packages. The Deluxe Pack-
age at $119.99 includes 35 person-
alized announcements, 35 custom 
seal note cards, 50 etiquette seals, 
50 return address labels and one 
certificate of appreciation. 

The Graduate Package, at 
$149.99, includes: 50 personalized 
announcements, 50 custom seal 
note cards, 50 etiquette seals, 50 
return address labels and one cer-
tificate of appreciation. 

The Basic Package for $69.99 

includes: 25 personalized 
announcements, 25 custom seal 
note cards, 25 etiquette seals and 
25 return address labels. 

Students will also be available 
to buy a variety of items a la carte. 
On Tues. April, 17, Grad Fest will 
take place from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. 
On Wed. April 18, Jostens will be 
there from 12 p.m. to 6 p.m. and 
on Thurs. April 19, Jostens will be 
available from 12 p.m. to 3 p.m. 
For more information, visit www. 
jostens.com. Students can also 
call Jostens at 1-800-854-7464. 


